
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 25th of October 2016 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr J Mills
	Vice Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mr R Deakins, Mrs M Wardell, Mrs B Elkins, Mr S Rennie, Mrs S Pick, Mr C Smiles, Mr W Clarke
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)

	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

There was no crime report for this meeting.
CRIME PREVENTION 

Following receipt of a number of Wiltshire Police Community Safety Information Packs, Cllr W Clarke was researching the cost to reproduce some of the leaflets in order they could be distributed.  He also informed the Council about the extensive damage that had been caused to a long length of the fencing at the play park on Recreation Road, this had been reported to Wiltshire Police.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no members of the public present
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES 
Cllrs S Paines, D Healing, A Lund, S Botham, P Taylor and S Armstrong-Watkins
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were the following declarations of interest:
a. Cllr W Clarke – Minute 8, Report and subsequent proposal by Cllr J Mills that a letter 

be written in support of the Salisbury Plain Heritage Centre’s new bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund.

b. Cllrs R Deakins, M Wardell, J Mills – Minute 10

3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 27th of September 2016.
4. DISCUSSION TOPIC – The Future of The Ham Centre and Youth Services – B Lock, Cllr S Rennie, Wilts Cllr G Wright.

The Council was updated on the activities, membership, an extension to the current lease for 6 months and associated costs Youth Services.  Given the location of the Ham Centre next to Avon Valley College and the expected increase in demand for school space due to Army 2020 rebasing, associated costs for the long term maintenance of the building and current ownership (Wiltshire Council), it is probable that Youth Services will have to find a new home in 2017.  At present there is no single location within the village that would provide the facilities currently afforded to Youth Services.  Durrington Swimming Pool may be able to offer a room on a weekly basis, likewise the Pavilion.  There was also the suggestion of the Durrington Working Mens’ Club, this would have to be considered by their committee/members.  Cllr J Todd suggested that if Wiltshire Council were to consider a rebuilding the library it may be an option to have a 2 floor building that could accommodate the Youth Services as well.  Cllr Graham Wright said he would pursue this idea with Wiltshire Council.
5. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
The hot water system in the Robinson Room kitchen had to be replaced earlier in the month due a leak, it was considered more cost effective to get a new system installed than repair the old one.  I assisted at the last Bluez Disco held in the Durrington Working Mens’ Club which was so well attended by young people that we had to unfortunately turn some away.
6. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
Planning – Cllr D Healing.   The Parish Council received two planning applications this month. Both were discussed at a planning meeting held on Tuesday 11th October in the Robinson Room. As previous applications for one of the sites had raised public interest I placed site notices inviting the public to the meeting. This proved fruitful as we had 5 members of the public at the meeting.

16/08757/FUL - to construct three new dwellings on the land south of 10 Willow Drive SP4 8DE. A previous application (15/03579/FUL) had already been approved but the present application reduced the size of the properties from 1x4 bed and 1 x 3 bed detached properties to 1 x 3 bed detached and 2 x 2 bed semidetached, to meet the present housing needs. The new properties are the same height and similar footprint but with an increase of two parking areas.  During the meeting concern was raised about possible loss of vision for drivers leaving the properties caused by a 1.8m fence and hedge on the south west boundary. A return quoting this was passed to the planning dept. 

16/09375/FUL - Rear flat roof extension, conversion of garage to living accommodation including raising the roof, rear flat roof dormer and 5 x roof lights, at 15 Windsor Road SP4 8AA .  After discussion the Planning Committee members agreed to support this application.  

It has been noted that recently a number of cars have been parked behind barriers at the east end of the car park serving Tesco and Fish and Chips Bulford Road.  When Rangers Car sales was demolished and Tesco Plaza was built a small section of the car park was obtained by a third person.  A couple of years ago an application for a car wash on that spare land was refused.  As the land is still designated as a car park it can still be used as such, even a private car park.  It cannot be used for any other commercial activity without change of use.
Speedwatch – Cllr R Deakins.   The October statistics for Speedwatch were reviewed.  Cllr M Wardell commented that a gentleman had approached her following a Speedwatch session on the Netheravon, he claimed that the team’s activities were illegal, stating that there were no Speedwatch signs on the road.  Cllr Wardell explained to the gentleman that there were signs up on the road and around the village.  Whilst the gentleman was not abusive nor considered a threat, challenges to the teams were discussed.  Cllr R Deakins would seek advice from the Police as to whether small cameras could be worn by the team so as to record any incidents.
6.
REPORT by the clerk 
 
 I met with a Fire Safety Consultant who looked around both the Pavilion and Village Hall and made recommendations for improvements in our Fire Safety measures and procedures.  Some of these are simple quick fixes and will be implemented immediately, others are more costly and will need budgeting for in 2017.  Becky has updated the Conditions of Hire for both facilities to correspond with the new fire documents.  I also met with the tree surgeon to review the survey he produced in summer, we visited all locations in the village to look at the recommendations in his survey and to prioritise the work.  With the council’s approval he will start the work in November, prioritising on trees that are of a health and safety concern.  The last Bluez disco saw record numbers attending and has unfortunately become a victim of its own success with numbers beyond capacity so some had to be turned away.  I have a meeting with key stakeholders including the Police in November to discuss a way forward for the future.  More volunteers are required, Cllrs M Wardell and S Paines assisted this time, I think it would be good practice to get a rota of the Town Councillors for these events, with 2-3 per event (4 per year), the next is on the 14th December.  
It was rather annoying to hear that a large proportion of the fence line next to the driveway at the Recreation Ground had been brought down over the weekend.  I have arranged for repairs which are taking place this week as a matter of urgency.  I have reported this to the local police and requested that it is included on the Wilts Police Social  Media page in the event anyway saw the damage taking place.

7.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor, Graham Wright
I have been busy sorting out the future use of the old youth facility located at The Ham, with Wiltshire Council and Avon Valley College.  We discussed the issue of asbestos within the building and possible future locations for Durrington Town Council Youth Club should a move from The Ham be necessary. 

 

This month’s DTC Halloween themed Bluez Disco was superb but unfortunately some young people had to be turned away due to reaching maximum capacity.  A plan is in hand to make sure we restrict numbers for our December Disco.  Thanks go to Durrington Working Men's Club for their hospitality. 

 

At full Wiltshire Council Meeting, I voted for Wiltshire Council to lobby the government and to say no to any recommendations that would CAP the ability of Towns and Parishes to raise their precepts above predefined limits.  This could mean that any large increases would require a local referendum which, in itself, could cost more than the requested increase in the precept. 

 

I also voted in favour of accepting a 4 year deal on future funding to Wiltshire Council from the government. The alternative was to continue renegotiations each year with no guarantee that the present yearly decrease in funding would slow down.  I believe that this 4 year deal was the best way forward for our communities. 

 

Lastly, I voted for the submitted changes to Parish Boundaries and names.  No requests were made by DTC.

 

The Wiltshire Council Steward Scheme gives us access to choose some of our own local priorities for the community. Examples of the Stewards responsibilities are: small road and pavement repairs; hedge trimming; road sign cleaning and basic gully & drain maintenance.  The scheme is now underway and should yield good results.

 

The ‘Your Health Matters’ initiative that I am leading for the Wiltshire Council Area Board will be held on Monday November 7th from 11am to 3pm at Tesco Main Store, Amesbury.  Various Heath Professionals will be on hand with advice on keeping healthy; also a Free blood pressure check is offered for all as well as advice from Age UK Wiltshire and Farleys Malone Community. 

 

The plans for Bonfire Night are complete and my thanks go to DTC, All Saints Church and Larkhill Garrison for their help; this year is all set for a cracker of a night.

 
8.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended
AMESBURY AREA BOARD – Cllr Marion Wardell 
Chairman announcement

Mental Health Awareness, the public health team at Wiltshire Council has developed some tools to help raise awareness of mental health both in the workplace and in the communities.

The session is about 90 minutes long and takes inspiration from Alzheimer’s Society ‘Dementia Friends’ programme and is designed to deliver community awareness, increase understanding and reduce stigma and discrimination. The session is interactive and suitable for both professionals and members of the public.

Delegation to Community Engagement Manager

In order to expedite the work of the Area Board and to deal with urgent matters that may arise between meetings, the Community Engagement Manager, in consultation with the Chairman of the Area Board, may authorise expenditure to support community projects from the delegated community grants budget of up to £5,000 in total, youth projects of up to £5,000 in total and health and wellbeing projects of up to £1,000 in total, between meetings of the Area Board.

Decisions taken between meetings will be reported to the next meeting of the Area Board explaining why the matter was considered urgent or necessary to expedite the work of the Board and the Cabinet Member for the Communities, Campuses, Area Board and Broadband will also be kept informed of any such decisions.

Updates from Partners and Town/Parish Councils

The Winterbourne Parish council thanked the Area Board for awarding them a grant to purchase equipment to enable them to clean up their Parish this enabled them to win the best kept large village.  

The Future of Community Policing Team

Inspector Nick Mawson gave a presentation about the way community policing team will work from 17 Oct 16 onwards. Our area is large and now covers Devises, Pewsey, Marlborough, Tidworth and Amesbury we were told that our area is a low crime area. The police are working differently now as one officer will now see a case through from beginning to end and will be responsible for the case to its conclusion, so there is only one point of contact.

The Inspector also said that he would look favourably on having some police presence at our Bleuz Disco. 

Local Youth Network Update.

There are only 4 Community Youth Officers at present but enough funding for 7. Wiltshire Council is struggling to recruit at the moment, they are also looking to release money to the Area Boards for them to utilise the money for youth projects as they see fit.  This has still to be finalised with The Cabinet.

Community Area Grant Funding 

· Shrewton Youth Club- to purchase TV, computer parts and Table Tennis Table - £720.00 approved
· Amesbury Community Group –to purchase New Ducks for the Annual Duck races  - £990.00 approved

Health and Wellbeing Group – 
Two events have been organised which are being held at Amesbury Tesco.

7 Nov 16 where members of the public can have their blood pressure and cholesterol checked.  5 Dec16 for Dementia activities, these are drop in events and everyone is welcome.

SALISBURY PLAIN HERITAGE CENTRE – Cllr J MILLS
I attended the Salisbury Plain Heritage Centre Stakeholders Update Meeting at Larkhill following their unsuccessful bid for Heritage Lottery Funding.  The team are busy preparing a new bid that will be submitted in November.  The Town Council has been asked if would produce a letter in support of the new bid.  The Council agreed that it would review the letter it provided in 2015/16 and update it.
Community Area Transport Group – Cllr R DEAKINS

I attended my first CATG meeting where double yellow lines were discussed.  I will liaise with Cllr S Pick and Wilts Cllr G Wright to determine the priorities for Durrington as there may be an opportunity to share publicity/advertising costs with other Parishes.  The next meeting will be on the 27th of February.
9.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for October and the bank reconciliations for September:
	Description
	Debit

	Office furniture/machines - BDS
	87.32 

	Village Show expenditure - Link
	200.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Over 60
	150.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Junior School
	200.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Taylor/Paines
	150.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Audrey Gibbs
	100.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Wiltshire Wildlife
	150.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Chernobyl
	100.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Starstruck
	150.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Wind Band
	150.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Lions Club
	100.00 

	Village Show expenditure - P Hope
	25.00 

	Village Show expenditure - G King
	25.00 

	Village Show expenditure - J Baw den
	25.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Air Ambulance
	250.00 

	Village Show expenditure - St Johns
	250.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Scouts
	100.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Noah Playlist
	100.00 

	Community Events - Jimmys Firew orks
	400.00 

	Pavilion Maintenance - Fire Assessment S Ritchie
	250.00 

	VH General Maintenance - Fire S Ritchie
	250.00 

	CE Maintenance and Skips - CB Skips
	204.00 

	Allotment Miscellaneous - CB Skips
	156.00 

	RG Equipment - Fenland Leisure
	16.22 

	CS Projects - Speedw atch G Wright
	51.16 

	Street Sign - G Wright
	5.98 

	Ground Maintenance Contract - Hurdcotts
	96.00 

	RG Ground Maintenance Contract
	260.00 

	Fargo Road Ground Maintenance
	35.00 

	RP Ground Maintenance Contract
	65.00 

	AA Ground Maintenance Contract
	60.00 

	MP Ground Maintenance Contract
	210.00 

	AF Ground Maintenance Contract
	110.00 

	AA Ground Maintenance Contract
	6.00 

	AA Dog Bin Collection
	300.00 

	Village Show expenditure - Hannah Sandu
	100.00 

	VH General Maintenance - Bits and Pieces
	27.95 

	Tubs and general maintenance
	16.00 

	RG Equipment
	7.50 

	Allotment Miscellaneous
	85.00 

	Street Sign from grant - Bits and Pieces
	10.68 

	Speedw atch
	8.40 

	Training - WALC
	342.00 

	YC Activities - Consortium
	52.42 

	Community Events - HSS lights and generator deposit
	762.80 

	Bluez Disco decoration - SJ Tucker
	78.69 

	YC Activities - Pew sey Vale Coaches
	150.00 

	Totals
	8,643.79 


10.
PROPOSALS 
a.
 To consider a proposal by Kerry Yates, owner of Wind in the Willows Pre School for updating the garden/play area used by the Pre-School at the Pavilion.  This proposal was deferred as there was no representative from the Pre-School in attendance at the meeting.

b.
The Council reviewed the Internal Auditor’s Interim Report for 2016 and noted the recommendations made.  Some have already been implemented, the clerk would be working with Becky to look at the procedures for hirings and the routine financial management to ensure notes were drafted detailing the processes in the event of long term absence of either/both employees.


c.
The Council considered the requirement for a ‘concealed entrance’ sign by Manor Cottages – Cllr W Clarke.  It RESOLVED to approve the installation of a traffic mirror once approval via Wiltshire Council was granted.


d.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a 3% increase for hiring the Town Council’s facilities, with effect from 1 April 2017.


e.
The Council reviewed the Tree Survey and follow up visit conducted by the Tree Surgeon and Clerk to determine priority work to be conducted.  It RESOLVED to have the recommended work conducted and approved the additional expenditure for it beyond what was originally budgeted.


f.
The Council reviewed the mid-year income/expenditure against the 2016/17 budget.  The Clerk explained that a new budgeting system using the current Money Manager software had been used to expand the categories that were originally set at the last budget.  This would enable next year’s budget to be more accurately determined against each category.

g.
The Council RESOLVED to approve a request to hire the Village Hall for a New Year’s Eve Party by Chrissy Thomas, this would be a ticketed event, advertised throughout the village/area.  A TEN would be required to extend beyond the current Premise Licence to 0100hrs and if a bar were to be used a TEN would also be required for the sale/supply of alcohol.


h.
The Council reviewed the Fire Safety Consultant’s work on the Village Hall and Pavilion and RESOLVED to approve the additional expenditure of approximately £1200+VAT not previously budgeted for in order to comply with current legislation, enabling the 5 year electrical tests to be carried out.  The Clerk would look at the options for an alarm at the Pavilion  as well as havingthe current alarm in the Village Hall remotely monitored.

i.
The Council considered a Christmas reward for Post Point and Speedwatch volunteers.  It RESOLVED to provide a recognition/appreciation event for all volunteers who contribute to the community.  This would be funded through the proceeds from the Durrington 2016 Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event.
11.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

There was no correspondence received.
12.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


